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FDIC regulations, financial institution 
letters, manuals, bulletins, examina-
tion handbooks, and safe and sound 
practices. Regulatory reporting re-
quirements are not limited to the min-
imum requirements under generally 
accepted accounting principles (GAAP) 
because of the special supervisory, reg-
ulatory, and economic policy needs 
served by such reports. Regulatory re-
porting by State savings associations 
that purports to comply with GAAP 
shall incorporate the GAAP that best 
reflects the underlying economic sub-
stance of the transaction at issue. Reg-
ulatory reporting requirements shall, 
at a minimum: 

(i) Incorporate GAAP whenever 
GAAP is the referenced accounting in-
struction for regulatory reports to the 
Federal banking agencies; 

(ii) Incorporate safe and sound prac-
tices contained in FDIC regulations, fi-
nancial institution letters, bulletins, 
examination handbooks, manuals, and 
instructions to regulatory reports; and 

(iii) Incorporate additional safety 
and soundness requirements more 
stringent than GAAP, as the FDIC may 
prescribe. 

(2) Exceptions. Regulatory reporting 
requirements that are not consistent 
with GAAP, if any, are not required to 
be reflected in audited financial state-
ments, including financial statements 
contained in securities filings sub-
mitted to the FDIC pursuant to the Se-
curities and Exchange Act of 1934 or 
subparts U and W and 12 CFR part 192. 

(3) Compliance. When the FDIC deter-
mines that a State savings associa-
tion’s regulatory reports did not con-
form to regulatory reporting require-
ments in previous reporting periods, 
the association shall correct its regu-
latory reports in accordance with the 
directions of the FDIC. 

§ 390.322 Audit of State savings asso-
ciations. 

(a) General. The FDIC may require, at 
any time, an independent audit of the 
financial statements of, or the applica-
tion of procedures agreed upon by the 
FDIC to a State savings association, by 
qualified independent public account-
ants when needed for any safety and 
soundness reason identified by the 
FDIC. 

(b) Audits required for safety and 
soundness purposes. The FDIC requires 
an independent audit for safety and 
soundness purposes: 

(1) If a State savings association has 
received a composite rating of 3, 4 or 5, 
as defined at § 390.101(c). 

(2) [Reserved] 
(c) Procedures. (1) When the FDIC re-

quires an independent audit because 
such an audit is needed for safety and 
soundness purposes, the FDIC shall de-
termine whether the audit was con-
ducted and filed in a manner satisfac-
tory to the FDIC. 

(2) The FDIC may waive the inde-
pendent audit requirement described at 
paragraph (b)(1) of this section, if the 
FDIC determines that an audit would 
not provide further information on 
safety and soundness issues relevant to 
the examination rating. 

(3) When the FDIC requires the appli-
cation of procedures agreed upon by 
the FDIC for safety and soundness pur-
poses, the FDIC shall identify the pro-
cedures to be performed. The FDIC 
shall also determine whether the 
agreed upon procedures were conducted 
and filed in a manner satisfactory to 
the FDIC. 

(d) Qualifications for independent pub-
lic accountants. The audit shall be con-
ducted by an independent public ac-
countant who: 

(1) Is registered or licensed to prac-
tice as a public accountant, and is in 
good standing, under the laws of the 
state or other political subdivision of 
the United States in which the State 
savings association’s or holding com-
pany’s principal office is located; 

(2) Agrees in the engagement letter 
to provide the FDIC with access to and 
copies of any work papers, policies, and 
procedures relating to the services per-
formed; 

(3)(i) Is in compliance with the Amer-
ican Institute of Certified Public Ac-
countants’ (AICPA) Code of Profes-
sional Conduct; and 

(ii) Meets the independence require-
ments and interpretations of the Secu-
rities and Exchange Commission and 
its staff; and 

(4) Has received, or is enrolled in, a 
peer review program that meets guide-
lines acceptable to the FDIC. 
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(e) Voluntary audits. When a State 
savings association obtains an inde-
pendent audit voluntarily, it must be 
performed by an independent public ac-
countant who satisfies the require-
ments of paragraphs (d)(1), (2), and 
(3)(i) of this section. 

Subpart S—State Savings 
Associations—Operations 

§ 390.330 Chartering documents. 

(a) Submission for approval. Any de 
novo State savings association prior to 
commencing operations shall file its 
charter and bylaws with the FDIC for 
approval, together with a certification 
that such charter and bylaws are per-
missible under all applicable laws, 
rules and regulations. 

(b) Availability of chartering docu-
ments. Each State savings association 
shall cause a true copy of its charter 
and bylaws and all amendments there-
to to be available to accountholders at 
all times in each office of the State 
savings association, and shall upon re-
quest deliver to any accountholders a 
copy of such charter and bylaws or 
amendments thereto. 

§ 390.331 Securities: Statement of non- 
insurance. 

Every security issued by a State sav-
ings association must include in its 
provisions a clear statement that the 
security is not insured by the Federal 
Deposit Insurance Corporation. 

§ 390.332 Merger, consolidation, pur-
chase or sale of assets, or assump-
tion of liabilities. 

(a) No State savings association may, 
without application to and approval by 
the FDIC: 

(1) Combine with any insured deposi-
tory institution, if the acquiring or re-
sulting institution is to be a State sav-
ings association; or 

(2) Assume liability to pay any de-
posit made in, any insured depository 
institution. 

(b)(1) No State savings association 
may, without notifying the FDIC, as 
provided in paragraph (h)(1) of this sec-
tion: 

(i) Combine with another insured de-
pository institution where a State sav-

ings association is not the resulting in-
stitution; or 

(ii) In the case of a State savings as-
sociation that meets the conditions for 
expedited treatment under § 390.101, 
convert, directly or indirectly, to a na-
tional or state bank. 

(2) A State savings association that 
does not meet the conditions for expe-
dited treatment under § 390.101 may 
not, directly or indirectly, convert to a 
national or state bank without prior 
application to and approval of FDIC, as 
provided in paragraph (h)(2)(ii) of this 
section. 

(c) No State savings association may 
make any transfer (excluding transfers 
subject to paragraphs (a) or (b) of this 
section) without notice or application 
to the FDIC, as provided in paragraph 
(h)(2) of this section. For purposes of 
this paragraph, the term ‘‘transfer’’ 
means purchases or sales of assets or 
liabilities in bulk not made in the ordi-
nary course of business including, but 
not limited to, transfers of assets or 
savings account liabilities, purchases 
of assets, and assumptions of deposit 
accounts or other liabilities, and com-
binations with a depository institution 
other than an insured depository insti-
tution. 

(d)(1) In determining whether to con-
fer approval for a transaction under 
paragraphs (a), (b)(2), or (c) of this sec-
tion, the FDIC shall take into account 
the following: 

(i) The capital level of any resulting 
State savings association; 

(ii) The financial and managerial re-
sources of the constituent institutions; 

(iii) The future prospects of the con-
stituent institutions; 

(iv) The convenience and needs of the 
communities to be served; 

(v) The conformity of the transaction 
to applicable law, regulation, and su-
pervisory policies; 

(vi) Factors relating to the fairness 
of and disclosure concerning the trans-
action, including, but not limited to: 

(A) Equitable treatment. The trans-
action should be equitable to all con-
cerned—savings account holders, bor-
rowers, creditors and stockholders (if 
any) of each State savings associa-
tion—giving proper recognition of and 
protection to their respective legal 
rights and interests. The transaction 
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